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The 54th meeting of the National Advisory Council for Nursing Research (NACNR) was convened on Tuesday, September 14, 2004, at 1:00 p.m. in Building 45, Conference Room D, National Institutes of Health (NIH), Bethesda, Maryland.  The first day of the meeting, an open session, was adjourned at approximately 5:10 p.m.  The closed session of the meeting, which included consideration of grant applications, continued the next day, September 15, 2004, at 9:00 a.m., until adjournment at 12:10 pm on the same day.  Dr. Patricia A. Grady, Chair of the NACNR, presided over both sessions. 

************************************************************

OPEN SESSION 
I.  CALL TO ORDER, OPENING REMARKS, COUNCIL PROCEDURES, AND RELATED MATTERS
Dr. Grady called the 54th meeting of the NACNR to order, welcoming all Council members, visitors, and staff.   She noted that National Institute of Nursing Research (NINR) will turn 20 years of age in 2006, and that plans for a year-long celebration are underway.

Conflict of Interest and Confidentiality Statement
Dr. Claudette Varricchio, NACNR Executive Secretary and Assistant Director, NINR, reminded attendees that the standard rules of conflict of interest applied throughout the Council meeting.  Briefly, all closed session material is privileged, and all communications from investigators to Council members regarding any actions on applications being considered during Council should be referred to NINR staff.  In addition, during either the open or the closed session of the meeting, Council members with a conflict of interest with respect to any topics or any application must excuse themselves from the room and sign a statement attesting to their absence during the discussion of that application.  Dr. Varricchio also reminded NACNR members of their status as special Federal employees while serving on the Council, and that the law prohibits the use of any funds to pay the salary or expenses of any Federal employee to influence State legislatures or Congress.  Specific policies and procedures were reviewed in more detail at the beginning of the closed session and were available in Council notebooks.

Minutes of Previous Meeting
Council members received a copy of the minutes of the May 19(20, 2004, Council meeting by electronic mail.  No changes or corrections to the minutes of the May 2004 Council meeting were suggested during the September meeting.  A motion to approve the minutes of the May 2004 Council meeting as circulated was proposed and seconded.  Comments, corrections, and changes identified after the current meeting should be forwarded to Dr. Varricchio.  The minutes of each quarterly NACNR meeting are posted on the NINR Web Site (http://ninr.nih.gov/ninr).

Dates of Future Council Meetings
Dates of meetings in 2005 and 2006 have been approved and confirmed.  Council members should contact Dr. Grady or Dr. Varricchio regarding any conflicts or expected absences.  Staff are looking into dates for 2007.

2005

· January 25–26 (Tuesday–Wednesday)

· May 17–18 (Tuesday–Wednesday)

· September 13–14 (Tuesday–Wednesday)

2006

· January 24–25 (Tuesday–Wednesday)

· May 24–25 (Wednesday–Thursday)

· September 26–27 (Tuesday–Wednesday)

II.  REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR, NINR (Dr. Patricia Grady, Director, NINR)
The Director’s report focused on updates since the last Council meeting and on current and impending activities related to the budget, NIH, and NINR.

Budget—The President’s proposed FY2005 budget includes increases comparable to the FY2004 budget, with a 3.1 percent increase to NINR and a 2.6 percent overall increase to NIH.  The total proposed allocation to NINR in FY2005 is $138,865 million.  As in past years, the proposed budget will likely be signed into law after October 1, pending resolution of the Congressional and President’s budgets by the House and the Senate.  Funding of new initiatives remains on hold until the bill becomes law.  NINR staff will work closely with investigators regarding updates.

The final FY2004 budget, signed into law on January 23, 2004, included $134,724 million for NINR, which was a 3.2 percent increase over the prior year’s budget.  Approximately 75 percent of the NINR FY2004 budget funded extramural research project grants (RPGs); other research (e.g., K awards) comprised 3 percent; and the Centers programs received approximately 5 percent.  Research management and support comprised 6 percent; research and development accounted for 2 percent; and the intramural program was allocated just over 1 percent.  Research training accounted for 8 percent, which is more than twice the average that most other Institutes and Centers (ICs) allocate for training.  Examination of statistics on the Extramural Loan Repayment Program Applications showed that 1 new application to NINR was funded in FY2004; no pediatric applications were funded; and no renewals were identified.  Dr. Grady noted that the number of loan repayment applications has been increasing across the NIH.   

NIH Policies for Managing Conflict of Interest—NIH Director Dr. Elias Zerhouni established a Blue Ribbon Panel on Conflict of Interest (COI) in January 2004 to review existing NIH regulations and policies regarding (a) compensation or financial benefit from outside sources, including consulting arrangements and outside awards, and (b) requirements for the reporting of NIH staff’s financial interests.  The Panel’s final report, which includes 17 recommendations, was submitted to the Advisory Committee to the NIH Director on May 6.  The complete report is available at http://www.nih.gov/about/ethics_COI_panelreport.htm.  A Congressional review of the report suggested that the Panel’s recommendations and guidance did not go far enough, and policy development continues.  A key challenge in this process involves striking a balance between maintaining access to NIH’s intellectual expertise and protecting all parties while avoiding becoming isolated from outside activities and collaborations that strengthen and complement this expertise.  A new NIH Ethics Advisory Committee, chaired by NIH Deputy Director Dr. Raynard Kington, is reviewing all outside activities of NIH employees.  NINR is similarly reviewing conflict of interest issues, policies, and requirements within the Institute.  Oversight of ethics activities is the responsibility of the NIH Deputy Ethics Counselor, who receives feedback from each IC.  The NIH COI Information and Resources Web Site is located at http://www.nih.gov/about/ethics_COI.

NINR Name Expansion Idea—In response to a recommendation from a panel of the National Research Council, NINR has solicited feedback from the scientific community  and ICs as well as an array of external organizations and professional societies regarding a possible broadening of the NINR name.  The recommendation is based on more clearly reflecting the Institute’s emphasis on biobehavioral investigations, which represent 75 percent of its funded research. Suggestions that have received the most support thus far are to include biobehavior, health behavior, and/or symptom management in the Institute’s name.  Dr. Grady acknowledged NINR’s small budget relative to many other ICs, and the diversity of NINR’s portfolio beyond biobehavioral research.  Discussions on this topic continue.

The NIH Roadmap—An NIH-wide initiative launched by Dr. Zerhouni, the NIH Roadmap, provides a framework for the priorities the NIH must address to optimize its entire research portfolio (http://nihroadmap.nih.gov).  The Roadmap is designed to transform the Nation’s medical research capabilities and speed the movement of research discoveries from the bench to the bedside, and also from the bedside to the bench.  The three main themes of the NIH Roadmap are New Pathways to Discovery, Research Teams of the Future, and Re-Engineering the Clinical Research Enterprise.  Associated with each theme is a series of working groups to address specific issues related to that theme.  The first round of awards was recently announced, and plans for the future year’s activities and research programs and announcements are underway.

NINR is actively engaged in NIH Roadmap activities in order to enhance participation of our scientific community with the leadership of Dr. Lauren Aaronson, NINR Senior Advisor for Roadmap activities.  A report of the NINR Roadmap Implementation Group may be found on NINR’s Web Site (http://ninr.nih.gov/ninr).  Approximately 200 people contributed to the identification and development of NINR Roadmap themes through a series of workshops and meetings held more than 1 year ago.  The NINR themes interface with the NIH Roadmap themes and are broad-based concepts reflected in NINR’s research portfolios.

NIH Public Trust Initiative—Another new NIH initiative is the NIH Public Trust Initiative, the goal of which is to improve the public health by promoting public trust in biomedical and behavioral research.  The initiative is co-chaired by Dr. Grady and Dr. Yvonne Maddox, Deputy Director, National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD).  It interfaces with and extends beyond the NIH Roadmap.  The NIH Public Trust Initiative includes two frameworks to house this trust:  (1) a research spectrum framework, and (2) an NIH Roadmap framework.  The research spectrum framework involves the process of scientific research and the public interface with the research process and spans discovery, communication, dissemination, and translation of research results.  The NIH Roadmap framework interfaces with and addresses themes where the public trust can be emphasized and addressed.  

The initial step of the initiative included obtaining a baseline, which involved doing an inventory of current NIH activities and conducting a national survey of the public’s awareness of and “trust” in the biomedical research enterprise to discern key issues of interest and concern.  Results of the inventory have been compiled and categorized into five major categories:  (1) clinical research involving human subjects; (2) including the public in IC business, which is already addressed in part through standing liaison offices and advisory boards attached to each IC and the NIH; (3) promoting the visibility of NIH, improving operations, and increasing transparency; (4) teaching and developing course materials for science education; and (5) expanding and/or refining education and outreach programs for extramural and intramural clinical and research programs.  The next step involves putting findings from baseline into action by using inventory and survey results to develop new initiatives.  The initiative members are working with representatives from the ICs and groups such as the NIH Director’s Council of Public Representatives, to identify gaps and determine how to proceed.  A Web site on the Public Trust Initiative is under development.  

NINR Staff Updates and Transitions—Ms. Cindy McDermott, who served as Chief of NINR’s Office of Grants and Contracts Management, is moving to the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases Grants Office.  Dr. Janice Phillips, who served as the Program Director for NINR’s Health Disparities Portfolio, is now working with a private consulting company.  Dr. Grady expressed appreciation for their service and contributions to NINR’s legacy.  She noted that recruitment is under way to fill both positions.

NINR Outreach—Staff have been involved in several outreach activities since the last Council meeting, including the 5th Summer Genetics Institute, which ran from June 7(July 30, 2004; the Biobehavioral Workshop, convened on July 15, 2004; the End-of-Life and Palliative Care Research Workshop, held on August 2(3, 2004; and a Cost-Effectiveness Analysis Workshop,  on August 4(6, 2004.  NINR staff, along with current and former Council members, attended an Annual Retreat in West Virginia in June; participants focused on identifying key issues and strategies for future planning for the Institute.

Upcoming NINR Events—Upcoming events include the State of the Science Congress on Nursing Science:  Working Toward a Healthier Nation on October 7(8, 2004, and Friends of the NINR (FNINR) events and NightinGala on October 6, 2004, with keynote speaker Dr. Zerhouni, who will speak on “Nursing Research: the Profession’s Commitment to Public Trust.”  NINR also will participate in several upcoming conferences and workshops, including the NIH State of the Science Conference on Improving End-of-Life Care on December 6(8, 2004. NINR’s 20th Anniversary Celebration will begin at the Council for the Advancement of Nursing Science (CANS) conference in October 2005.  Dr. Mindy Tinkle is chairing the NINR 20th Anniversary Planning Committee; she welcomes all ideas and suggestions for activities and events for the year-long celebration.

III.  NATIONAL QUALITY FORUM:  wHAT IT IS AND WHAT IS THE nih rOLE? (Dr. Ruth Kirschtein, Senior Advisor to the Director, NIH)
The National Quality Forum (NQF) is a private, not-for-profit membership organization created to develop and implement a national strategy for health care quality measurement and reporting.  The mission of the NQF is to improve American health care through endorsement of consensus-based national standards for measurement and public reporting of health care performance data that provide meaningful information about whether care is safe, timely, beneficial, patient centered, equitable, and efficient.

In a report issued in 1998, the President’s Advisory Commission on Consumer Protection and Quality in the Health Care Industry proposed creation of a private-sector entity (a “Quality Forum”) that would bring together health care stakeholder sectors to standardize health care performance measures and standards.  Leaders from consumer, purchaser, provider, health plan, and health service research organizations met as the Quality Forum Planning Committee throughout 1998 and early 1999 to define the mission, structure, and financing of the Forum.  The Forum was incorporated in the District of Columbia as a new organization in May 1999, and it became operational in 2000.  The NQF is funded through membership dues and public and private resources, including foundation and corporate grants.

NQF membership is broad and included nearly 200 organizations as of May 2003.  The Forum is governed by a Board of Directors composed of 23 voting members who represent Federal health agencies, state health boards and Medicaid programs, the private sector, and each of four Member Councils (consumers, health care providers and health plans, purchasers, and research and quality improvement organizations).  The Board also has six liaison members from a variety of organizations and institutions, including the NIH, which recently joined the Forum on a trial basis.  Discussions and voting proceed via consensus building. 

One of the unique features of the NQF is its focus on the entire continuum of health care.  The recent addition of NIH to the Forum’s membership reflects NQF’s movement beyond measuring and reporting on health care quality to include medical and clinical research.  Dr. Kirschstein noted that this new role for NIH provides a link to the Roadmap theme of Re-Engineering the Clinical Research Enterprise.  NIH also sits on the Research and Quality Improvement Member Council, and staff have served on NQF steering committees and have led working group meetings.  NINR staff and NACNR members have served on a variety of groups and committees over time.

The Forum has undertaken, supported, or endorsed many issues of interest to NIH and NINR, including serious reportable adverse events; safe practices; diabetes management national consensus standards; cancer care quality measures (sponsored by National Cancer Institute, the Agency for Healthcare Research Quality [AHRQ], and the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services); mammography standards for consumers; national voluntary consensus standards for nursing-sensitive care; and performance measures for hospital care, cardiac surgery, nursing home care, and home health care.  Anyone may submit concepts, initiatives, and standards to the Forum based on topics under review.  The Forum has an extensive agenda, and no issues have been revisited yet; however, issues do resurface from time to time.  More information may be found on NQF’s Web Site (http://www.qualityforum.org).

IV.  NQF:  NURSE SENSITIVE PERFORMANCE MEASURES (Ms. Lillie Gelinas, Vice President and Chief Nursing Officer, VHA Inc.)

NQF’s Nursing Care Performance Measures Project sought to understand and remedy gaps between research measures and clinical practice to improve the quality of nursing care in acute care hospitals.  The primary project objectives were to:

· Identify a framework for how to measure nursing care performance, with particular attention to the performance of nurses as teams and their contributions to the overall health care team.

· Identify a set of evidence-based performance measures for evaluating the quality of nursing care (including designating a subset of measures that are appropriate for public reporting).

· Identify and prioritize unresolved issues regarding nursing care performance measurement and research needs (including the national workforce shortage in nursing).

A Technical Advisory Panel and a Steering Committee composed of consumers, purchasers and providers of health care, and experts in health care research and quality improvement guided the project.  Members of these groups identified that the project would proceed through a six-step process that progressed from describing the project purpose/measures and framework, to identifying the scope, establishing priorities, and evaluating candidate measures, and finally to recommending nursing care measures for acute care hospitals.

The project team initially identified more than 150 candidate measures gathered from reviewing a broad “universe of measures” from national organizations and professional societies, Federal, state, and other government agencies; health plans, facilities, and systems; responses to a “call for measures;” and literature reviews.  Of these candidate measures, a total of 57 met screening thresholds.  These 57 criteria, in turn, were assessed more closely using NQF-endorsed evaluation criteria of importance, scientific soundness, feasibility, and usability.  Regarding usability, all of the 15 final measures were endorsed for both public reporting and quality improvement, as recommended by the Steering Committee.  

The NQF-endorsed voluntary consensus standards for nursing-sensitive care include failure to rescue; pressure ulcer prevalence; falls; falls with injury; restraint (vest and limb) prevalence; urinary catheter-associated urinary tract infections (ICU); central line catheter-associated bloodstream infections (ICU); ventilator-associated pneumonia (ICU); smoking cessation counseling for acute myocardial infarction, pneumonia, and heart failure; improve/maintain nursing skill mix; optimize nursing care hours per patient day (versus nursing skill rationing); Practice Environment Scale-Nursing Work Index (a nursing perception tool); and voluntary turnover.  The purpose of endorsing these standards is to promote the highest quality nursing care and patient and nursing care outcomes.

The Steering Committee recommended the following priority issues and areas for a research agenda to fortify the state of the science of nursing care research:

· Workforce measures and the empirical base to support these measures

· Measures of pain assessment and management

· Nurse-centered intervention process measures (e.g., pain assessment, problem identification, prevention, patient education)

· Documentation of adequacy of future candidate measures against NQF evaluation criteria

· Development of measures in “gap” areas, including areas for which measures do not exist (e.g., stewardship of resources, patient comfort, care coordination), measures that were considered but viewed as inadequate, expansion of existing measures to all patient populations, and measures currently under development.
Another activity under consideration involves simplifying, clarifying, and prioritizing research toward the goal of building a database.  A final report with complete appendices and sources is scheduled to go to press within the next month.  A white paper on nursing care workforce issues can be found at http://www.vha.com.

V.  HEALTH SERVICES RESEARCH AT NINR:  QUALITY OF HOSPITAL CARE AND PATIENT OUTCOMES  (Dr. Yvonne Bryan, Health Scientist Administrator and Program Director, NINR)

Health Services Research (HSR) at NINR examines the organization, financing, and management of health care services and their impact on access to and delivery, cost, outcomes, and quality of services.  NINR HSR tests interventions that influence patient/family health outcomes and reduce costs and demands for health care.  The NINR HSR portfolio includes a wide range of health care issues and topics, including health disparities, health promotion, and decisionmaking.  NINR has collaborated on several relevant HSR studies with AHRQ.  As with NINR, AHRQ’s mission is tied to HSR.

Research on the quality of hospital care and patient outcomes has evolved over the past decade, with key events beginning in the late to mid-1990s influencing the current state of the science.   These events include an Institute of Medicine (IOM) study on the adequacy of nurse staffing and quality of care in hospitals and nursing homes; a workshop co-sponsored by NINR, AHRQ, and the Health Resources and Services Administration on research concerning staffing and quality of care in hospitals; a Congressional request to DHHS to report all HSR and related prevention research and demonstration activities; and a Managed Care Conference sponsored by NINR and the NIH Clinical Center Department of Nursing that included a discussion on incorporating cost-benefit questions and analyses in nursing research studies.

Between the fiscal years of 1998 and 2004, the number of HSR-related grant applications submitted to NINR has increased nearly three-fold. The total amount of money awarded annually has increased markedly, from about $2 million to $7 million over that time.  The majority of funding has been awarded through research project grant mechanisms, about 14 percent through career awards, 9 percent through center awards, and 5 percent for training.  

Research areas include the study of relationships between skill mix, staffing patterns and demographics, and patient outcomes; hospital processes and patient outcomes; and clinical interventions and patient outcomes.  NINR-supported HRS studies conducted in the last 4 years have found that:

· In hospitals with higher proportions of nurses educated at the baccalaureate level or higher, surgical patients have lower mortality and failure-to-rescue rates.

· A higher proportion of hours of care per day provided by Registered Nurses is associated with lower rates of a range of adverse symptoms and conditions among medical patients.

· Implementation of a Transitional Care Model in older cardiac patients is associated with fewer readmissions, lower mean total cost of care, short-term improvements in overall quality of life, and patient satisfaction.

· Hospital restructuring is associated with significant decreases in perceived adequacy of support services, supervisors’ support of nurses, and accessibility of the Nursing Director.

· Nurse staffing ratios correlate negatively with patient death rates (r = -0.49). 

NINR recently partnered with AHRQ and the Institute for Johns Hopkins Nursing in convening a workshop on Integrating Cost-Effectiveness Analysis in Research (as detailed below).  Numerous studies are underway in the three key areas noted above.  Current initiatives include:

· PA-02-188—Research on Clinical Decision Making

· PA-02-162—Long-Term Care Recipients:  Quality-of-Life and Quality-of-Care Research

· PA-00-138—Telehealth Interventions to Improve Clinical Nursing Care.

VI.  REPORT ON THE WORKSHOPS:  INCREASING OPPORTUNITIES IN BIOBEHAVIORAL RESEARCH (Dr. Jacqueline Dunbar-Jacob, Council Member)

On July 15(16 in Bethesda, Maryland, NINR in partnership with the NIH Office of Rare Diseases (ORD) convened the Working Group on Increasing Opportunities in Biobehavioral Research.  The meeting, which was co-chaired by nurse researchers Drs. Karen Huss and Pamela Mitchell, brought together experts in the fields of nursing sciences, medicine, social sciences, biological sciences, and physical sciences.  For the purpose of the workshop, biobehavioral research was defined as attempts to understand the interaction of behavior and biology.  Attendees recognized that one of the primary challenges in this area of investigation is measuring behavioral and biological phenomena; to conduct biological/behavioral research, the team of investigators must include biological and behavioral experts.

The main goal of the working group was to develop recommendations on the methods and approaches for future biobehavioral research, with a special emphasis on methodology.  Objectives of the working group were to suggest frameworks or models to guide biobehavioral research, discuss approaches to encourage interdisciplinary biobehavioral research, and to describe the pros and cons of biobehavioral research designs and instruments in collaboration with ORD.

Dr. Dunbar-Jacob explained that allergic bronchopulmonary Aspergillosis (ABPA) was chosen as the model for the workshop because it is a rare disease that impacts on lung conditions that are studied by NINR investigators.  ABPA is a relapsing immune disorder present in about 1 percent of persons with asthma and 2 percent of persons with cystic fibrosis.

The working group’s proposed framework/model for research that integrates biology and behavior recognizes the contribution of “person” factors, which reflect vulnerability and resilience, and environmental factors, which are associated with risks and resources, to five characteristics of disease/health:  biologic function, symptoms, functional status, perceived health, and quality of life.  These five factors, in turn, form the foundation for biologic, experiential, and behavioral investigations.  In applying this research framework to the ABPA model, investigators may study biologic factors such as IgE response and pulmonary infiltrates, experiential factors such as dyspnea and expectoration, and behavioral factors such as medication adherence and avoidance of moldy locations.

The working group developed the following recommendations for providing opportunities for interdisciplinary research and training:

· Cross train in other laboratories to gain and share new experiences.

· Establish and participate in specialized summer programs, such as those sponsored by NINR, to enhance research skills.

· Enhance communications, training, and collaborations of T32, P20, and P30 grants.

· Include language about interdisciplinary biobehavioral research in broad agency announcements.

· Require an emphasis on interdisciplinary training of investigators to study complex issues such as the effect of basic, biobehavioral, and psychosocial variables on outcomes; and designs and methods for a range of sample sizes, with a focus on small sample size.

Recommendations on providing opportunities in biobehavioral measurement research include:

· Design new instruments for physiologic outcomes, immunologic tests, and behavioral markers.

· Use biobehavioral studies to explore the use of genetic markers as available.

· Develop generic and specific quality of life measures for long-term management of chronic diseases.

The working group identified one recommendation for opportunities in science:  to encourage new investigators to conduct and/or support feasibility studies and individual pilot studies.

In conclusion, a greater proportion of research should include the interaction of biological and behavioral outcomes.  Updated theoretical frameworks and conceptual models in longitudinal study designs are needed to meet the challenge of future biobehavioral research.  Current investigators may need new research skills to optimize their studies in this field.  NINR will consider the working group’s recommendations and opportunities.

VII.  REPORT ON THE WORKSHOP:  DEVELOPING THE CAPACITY FOR END-OF- LIFE AND PALLIATIVE CARE RESEARCH (Dr. Anna Alt-White, Council Member)

NINR partnered with ORD in convening a workshop on developing the capacity for end-of-life and palliative care research.  The workshop was chaired by Dr. Alexis Bakos.  As Dr. Alt-White noted, NINR has been the lead NIH Institute in this area of research since 1997.  The growing interest in this field is due in part to a shift in research focus from cure to management of chronic diseases.  Along with this shift are an aging population and recognition of cultural, racial, and ethnic differences in perspectives and needs regarding long-term disease and dying.  Three IOM reports related to dying in America support the need for evidence-based practices and to address key research questions. 

The goals of the workshop, which was held August 2(3, 2004, were to summarize differences in approaches and methods in end-of-life and palliative care research and to identify barriers and solutions in this area of research.  The working group also sought to identify strategies to increase capacity, for example, through the development of a cadre of researchers, and to provide recommendations to advance the science.

The working group determined that considerable focus needs to be placed on all areas of methodology:  design, measurement, analysis, and ethics.  Study designs for both qualitative and quantitative analyses are needed, as are patient-centered and family-focused outcome measures.  Further exploration of the ethical issues associated with investigations on end-of-life and palliative care is essential, given the highly vulnerable population being studied.  The preliminary recommendations resulting from the workshop focused on four areas.  

Recommendations for developing capacity include:

· Establish and implement mentoring programs, and foster interactions between seasoned and new investigators.

· Establish multidisciplinary teams.

· Develop and participate in mechanisms to realize growth in this area, including NINR’s Summer Institute Conference, pre- or post-national professional organizations’ meetings, and cooperative networks.

The working group also identified future research needs in this field.  They encouraged investigators to develop standards for common language across disciplines before these standards are imposed externally.  The community also needs to develop a measurement infrastructure and to support ongoing training to keep junior and senior investigators updated on qualitative and quantitative methods.  Long-term mentoring programs may be formalized through existing award mechanisms.  Investigators should be encouraged to advance novel research ideas and concepts through a range of funding vehicles and at all levels of education and career, including K24s, R03s, R21s, T32s, and K05s.

Next steps include finalizing and releasing a report on the workshop and reconvening the group in December 2004 to discuss the state of the science on end-of-life and palliative care research.

VIII.  REPORT ON THE WORKSHOP:  INTEGRATING COST-EFFECTIVENESS ANALYSES IN RESEARCH (Dr. Peter Buerhaus, Council Member)

On August 4(6, 2004, NINR, AHRQ, and the Institute for Johns Hopkins Nursing convened a workshop on Integrating Cost-Effectiveness Analysis (CEA) in Research.  Meeting Co-Chairs were Drs. Peter Buerhaus and Mindy Tinkle.  The workshop was conducted in recognition of the increasing role of CEA in decisionmaking throughout the health care system, the need and importance of preparing nurse scientists with these skills, and the expanding opportunities to use CEA to advance nursing science.  The response to the workshop announcement was significant; a total of 85 participants attended, but because of space and resource limitations, just as many applicants had to be turned away.

The key goals of the workshop were to develop a beginning skill base in CEA and to identify strategies for assembling an interdisciplinary research team to perform a CEA of a health care intervention.  

The workshop included a series of plenary lecture/discussion presentations interspersed with four small discussion groups facilitated by workshop faculty.  Small-group discussions focused on application of previous content, use of individual examples from the participants, problem solving, and handling questions from homework readings.  A relatively brief integration discussion in the larger group followed each small-group session to identify points raised and to answer remaining questions.  

Summary evaluation from participants is ongoing.  Overall feedback indicated a high level of enthusiasm for the workshop and content and relevance of CEA in participants’ research.  Attendees also provided good suggestions on curriculum ideas and improvements to the workshop.  Many expressed a strong interest in having additional resources and training in this area of research.  Next steps include preparing a meeting summary, with contributions from workshop faculty on each of the topical sessions, an annotated resource list, and links to other materials.  These items will be posted on the NINR Web Site as early as mid-October.  A publication on the workshop is under consideration, as are future training opportunities.

In closing, Dr. Buerhaus noted that the need and the opportunity provided by the workshop, which served as an introduction to CEA, were well matched.  Further discussion by Council members and staff may include incorporation of CEA studies or components into proposals and applications.

Questions/Comments

A suggestion to build CEA training into undergraduate and graduate nursing curriculum, in addition to research studies and proposals, was well received.  Dr. Grady noted that the CEA workshop was distinct from many NINR-sponsored workshops in that part of the reason for the workshop was to identify areas within the CEA field to promote within nursing research and to take advantage of CEA expertise within other government agencies.  Incorporation of certain components of CEA into the development of nursing research studies or the studies themselves will help to establish and/or compare the cost-effectiveness of specific interventions and of interventional studies.

IX.  THE NIH COMMONS:  WHAT IS IT AND HOW WILL IT AFFECT APPLICANTS AND GRANTEES? (Mr. David Wright, eRA Policy Analyst and Extramural Community Liaison, NIH)

The NIH Office of Extramural Research (OER) has been focused on developing and implementing guidelines and procedures for comprehensive electronic research administration (eRA) of grants (http://era.nih.gov/), from the posting of announcements and the receipt of applications to the reviewing, monitoring, and administering of grant awards to investigators nationally and around the world.  The goals of eRA are to have completely paperless grant processing from beginning to end; reduce the time from submission to award; develop knowledge management tools; and within privacy and confidentiality constraints, make information and analysis tools accessible to the extramural community.  eRA integrates the external system (NIH eRA Commons) and the internal system (IMPAIR).  The NIH eRA Commons enables communication with NIH’s partners in the research community; NIH staff use IMPACT II.  

Participation in the system currently is voluntary, and any institution or individual can test out the various components of the Commons without an account through use of a demonstration facility.  The NIH has processed 46 of the 55 electronic applications received electronically thus far over the past three review cycles.  Mandatory participation will be phased in over time.  A limited number of grant mechanisms (i.e., Molecular R01, R03, R21) are scheduled to “go live” in February 2005.

Features of the Commons include institutional and professional profiles; status reports (including submitted/pending applications and awards, priority scores, NIH staff and study section contact information, program and award announcements); a mechanism to submit and review non-competing progress reports (snaps, being pilot tested); financial status reports (FSRs); and Internet-assisted review.  New features include options to submit no-cost extensions and just-in-time information; soon-to-be-added features include a new query/reporting tool for grant administrators and investigators, cross-training grant appointments, and an organizational hierarchy section that will directly link staff to departments.

Commons activity and participation have seen significant growth in a short time.  A total of 24,632 users accessed the system as of September 2004.  The number of participating institutions nearly quadrupled between May 2003 and September 2004, from 425 to 1,723.  The number of snaps submitted during the same time period increased dramatically from 165 to 2,833, and more than 35,000 FSRs have been submitted during this fiscal year.

The Commons fosters a proactive role for the Principal Investigator (PI) in all phases of the review process, including discussing with the Scientific Review Administrator the best review sections for submissions; accessing study section and reviewer summaries and scores; and policy and logistics information.  The system provides a streamlined management tool for proposal reviewers and administrators.  The eRA exchange allows for computer-to-computer interface rather than user interface, with grantee systems (or the PI in cooperation with the grantee institution) creating the electronic application.  One communications option is to link NIH and grantees through a vendor.  Applications are developed using XML as the technology for structured data and PDF for text and graphics.  

The functional components of the exchange include an e-grant trading partner system that allows for communication between the NIH and the institution/PI, an internal NIH message exchange system, and the NIH computer records systems (eRA).  Efforts targeted at capacity planning are focused on developing mechanisms to manage and process the more than 70,000 applications submitted to the NIH each year.  Mr. Wright noted that approximately 75 percent of these applications are received in 12 days (i.e., clustered on or near due dates), flooding the system and, in some cases, causing system crashes.  An alternative to this approach involves a “ticketing process” whereby NIH issues a “ticket” to applicants seeking to submit their proposal and related materials electronically.  The NIH records the submission request and file/application characteristics (e.g., file size; date and time of request, which must meet the application deadline); the PI or institutional grant administrator will subsequently receive from the NIH a notice to forward the full application package as the system is freed up.

The changeover to a completely electronic system faces several challenges in shifting from a 30-year-old paper process.  Changes in policy as well as culture often lag behind advances in technology, and until the final eRA system is in place, NIH and grantees will be working with a dual processing mode (i.e., paper plus electronic).  Legal issues concerning documents of record also need to be sorted out, confirmed, and possibly revised.  In the interim, grantees and the NIH need to work together to streamline and optimize the system.

Questions/Comments

There was some concern about interfacing at the institutional level, with suggestions to implement open-source documentation to the end user, that is, the investigator.  Mr. Wright noted that a considerable amount of information will be available to the public through the eRA Web Site; additional outreach to professional societies, academia, and others are planned for the coming year.

Regarding management of and protections in place for copyrighted and confidential materials, data, and information, Mr. Wright commented that policies in place for scanning most likely apply.  He offered to follow up on this issue and contact the Council once he has confirmed the details.

The institutional costs of implementing these changes and accessing the eRA system will vary according to organizational needs (e.g., volume of usage) and system features.  Mr. Wright noted that the Massachusetts Institute of Technology has developed a comprehensive system that it licenses out for approximately $500 per registrant.  Other vendors are expected to have other similar systems.

-----------------

Following this presentation, Dr. Grady thanked participants and attendees for their time, interest, and contributions, and adjourned the open session of the meeting.

CLOSED SESSION
This portion of the meeting was closed to the public in accordance with the determination that this session was concerned with matters exempt from mandatory disclosure under Sections 552b(c)(4) and 552b(c)(6), Title 5, US Code, and Section 10(d) of the Federal Advisory Committee Act, as amended (5, USC Appendix 2).

Members absented themselves from the meeting during discussion of and voting on applications from their own institutions or other applications in which there was a potential conflict of interest, real or apparent.  Members were asked to sign a statement to this effect.

REVIEW OF APPLICATIONS
The members of the NACNR considered 341 research and training grant applications requesting $35,889,172 in direct cost (Data obtained from IMPAC II/QVR on October 5th, 2004; includes all primary and dual applications and excludes F31, F32, F33, R03 and L series applications.)
ADJOURNMENT
The 54th meeting of the NACNR was adjourned at 12:10 pm on September 15, 2004
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